
 HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL 

HELD AT THE WENN EVANS CENTRE ON 13TH SEPTEMBER 2015 AT 7.30PM

Present:

Cllr Glenn Berry (Chairman), Cllr David Mole, Cllr George Siely, Cllr Kirsty Ritchie, Cllr Thomas Love, Cllr Robert Fleming
Jo Beardshaw (Clerk)

17 members of the public

1. To consider apologies for absence.  Cubitt Siely, Sue Stockton and Jan Newall had sent their apologies.  
2. To receive Declarations of Interest on agenda items. None
3. To agree the minutes of the meetings of Happisburgh Parish Council held on Monday 13th July and matters arising (for information only).  The minutes were agreed.  
4. Reports

The Chairman’s report. The Chairman noted that various complaints had been received regarding the hedge on Beach Road, which had become very overgrown, as in previous years, and significantly narrows the road.  The Clerk had contacted Highways on numerous occasions and they had put pressure on the owners, but the ownership of Happisburgh Manor had recently changed.  The Chairman agreed to contact Clarenco and ask for details of the new owner

The Clerk was asked to write to NNDC asking for clarity on Felicity Field and Felicity at the end of Beach Road
4.2 District and County Councillor reports: 
District Councillor Lee Walker had been unable to attend the meeting due to ill health.  The Parish Council asked the Clerk to send her their best wishes
County Councillor Eric Seward firstly noted that he was happy to cover any District Council matters for the time being and had liaised with District Cllr Walker about this.  He noted that he supported the extension of capital funding for the distributor road to help improve access links to Happisburgh and the surrounding area.  He also agreed to speak with NNDC and NCC regarding fly tipping in the village – tyres in Grub Street and garden waste in Short Lane.  

4.3 Police report.  
The PCSO had apologised that she would be unable to attend the meeting due to her shift pattern, but had written to the Clerk with the following report:

 17th July – Sexual Offence

20th July – Assault- offender dealt with by way of Community Resolution

During July – 2 assaults at the same location, although the offences were recorded the crimes have not been investigated as the parties involved lack mental capacity.

21st August – Assault – Offender not traced.

10th September between 09.15-1800 hrs burglary at a property on Whimpwell Green, This is still under investigation.

 

We are still monitoring the new play area at Beach Road following reports of nuisance behaviour. We have been checking the area on a regular basis and are yet to encounter any of the issues reported to us.

4.4 Car Park report.  
The Chairman noted that the cladding around the toilet block had been sorted out by NNDC under warranty.  He also reported that the rocks had been moved and the machinery around the picnic area had also been removed.  He noted that there was an upcoming zip wire challenge.  It was AGREED that a burger van could be positioned on the car park for the day of the zip wire challenge, with all proceeds going to the Lighthouse charity.  The Chairman also reported that the P&D machine was not working properly and that Parkeon would be coming out to fix it.  He added that he would like to place both P&D machines on the car park for the future so that there is no loss of revenue if one machine is out of order
4.5 Pavilion and Playingfield report. 
Kirsty Ritchie informed the Council that the adult and youth football clubs were running well.  She also noted that the Pavilion had been rewired by Plummer Bros as agreed during the month by email with Councillors.  The Pavilion now had a wiring certificate for 5 years.  The window had also been fixed.  
4.6 Allotments report
George Siely reported that some allotment tenants were not looking after their allotments properly, which was unfair on the other tenants.  The Clerk had written letter to two allotment tenants and George Siely would contact her to arrange more letters to be sent.  The Chairman thanked George for his hard work on allotment clearance recently
4.7 Wenn Evans Centre report
David Mole explained that the committee had received some quotations for flooring but had not placed an order yet.  He also noted that some tiles were missing off the roof.  Thomas Love kindly offered to arrange for a cherry picker to come to the Wenn Evans Centre.  Robert Fleming had circulated during the month the details of PV panels on the Wenn Evans roof.  This had been agreed for further research at the previous meeting.  The Council was advised by Robert Fleming that the feed-in tariffs were rapidly reducing and that it was important to fix in relatively quickly for the most lucrative arrangement.  Thomas Love had also researched the matter and agreed with Robert Fleming.  It was AGREED that Robert Fleming could go ahead and arrange for the PV panels to be installed at a cost of £10995.  This decision was made unanimously and the Council asked Robert Fleming to arrange for this
4.1 Playspace report (by Rosemary Munday)
· The play area has been inspected daily and used extensively.  Feedback received has been extremely positive.  A school party on a field trip used the area today and a leader from the Aylmerton Field Study Centre said she thought it was a great asset.
· Two maintenance issues have arisen:

· The wood in the gate swelled after heavy rain causing the gate itself to expand and push the metal edging out resulting in the closer nuts grinding against the metal gateposts.  This has now been rectified by NGF by changing the nuts to give increased clearance.

· The concrete foundations on the bottom of the zipwire frame are moving so the equipment has temporarily been taken out of service.  NGF will be coming later this week to increase the concrete mass to counter the stopping force.  NGF will use steel reinforcement to tie the existing pad to the new concrete.

· Leonie & Rosemary have weeded the zipwire mound and have begun the other mound.  Cllr Berry has offered to seed the mounds.

· Other jobs to be completed:

· Installing two seats (already purchased and currently stored at Cllr Berry’s);

· Installing the signage - the graphics for the sign are with Graham and Mark from Catseye Press at Cart Gap and should be ready shortly.  A local carpenter has agreed to help erect the sign.

· Purchase and plant the trees – November time;

· Spray the clover. 

· We have received a generous donation from the Cox family towards a seat for the area.

· The area will probably need a bark top up in the Spring now that the bark is settling.

· Due to other commitments no progress has yet been made with an official opening but the letter to HRH the Duchess of Cambridge has now been drafted.  

Following the report Rosemary Munday also noted that she had organised a beach clean event for the 21st of September, which she hoped would be in conjunction with the Marine Conservation Society.  The Parish Council agreed that Rosemary should register the Beach Clean with the MCS.  The Beach Clean would cover from the Happisburgh ramp to the Cart Gap sea defenses.  Rosemary Munday also noted that she would inform Rob Goodliffe and ask for his assistance with the removal of the rubbish once it had been collected
4.2 Neighbourhood planning report
Robert Fleming informed the Council that he had completed the application for designated status but had received no acknowledgement as yet from NNDC.  

4.3  School report

Robert Fleming informed the Council that the next School meeting would take place at the end of the month, and that Lucy Shires was the new Chairman of the Governing Body

5. Adjourn the meeting for public session / comments on planning applications and any other matters (at 8.20pm)
A member of the public noted that the grass around Coronation Close had not been cut.  It was noted that the hedge cutting around the speed sign had been done.  
Peter Martin noted that the Lighthouse Zip Slide event would be taking place on the 10th and 11th October from 930am to 330pm.  Around 180 people had already paid for their place on the zip wire.  He asked for the Council’s permission to put up a gazebo, which was AGREED 

Peter Martin also noted that there were some issues with overflowing dog bins in the village.  The Clerk would liaise with NNDC and Kier on this issue and would copy Cty Cllr Eric Seward into her correspondence

A member of the public noted that the Marett’s Chariots coaches were parking very badly when dropping off children.  It was AGREED that the Clerk would arrange for a sign to go outside Leonie Hughes’ house to prevent coach drivers parking there.  It was also AGREED that the Clerk should write to Marett’s Chariots again asking them to park coaches at the Wenn Evans Centre

The Parish Council, following discussion, AGREED that the baby changing station within the toilet block was not satisfactory and that there should be a baby change station within the disabled toilet together with a sign on the door.  The Clerk would arrange this with SIM home improvements

Louise Brooks asked if the Parish Council could consider a further donation to Happisburgh Coastwatch, following its initial interim donation.  She explained that it was a challenge keeping HCW open.  Thomas Love agreed that he would research the possibility of the Parish Council helping / managing the toilet block at Cart Gap

Reconvene the meeting (8.30pm)
6. Agenda items

6.1. To review the list of committees and trustees.  AGREED
6.2. To consider if the Parish Council would like to pursue the ‘Fields in Trust’ application through the Carnegie Trust for the protection of the playing field.  The Parish Council AGREED that the playing field was sufficiently protected already and that this application might stand in the way of future improvements.  
6.3. To consider Wenn Evans signage recommendations from NCC Highways. Kirsty Ritchie noted that coaches were unable to turn at the corner where her shop is, so a sign there might cause difficulties.  Various other points were made regarding the signage suggestions from Highways.  The Clerk would go back to Highways and liaise with them further to consider signage which would prevent coaches entering the village unnecessarily
6.4. To consider catering / vending on the car park.  Robert Fleming informed the Council that he did not wish to see the commercialisation of the car park and did not wish to make any further competition to the village shop and the Hill House pub.  The Chairman suggested that he Parish Council could perhaps manage a vending machine.  It was AGREED that The Clerk would speak with NNDC regarding a possible van / machine on the car park and that the item would be kept on the agenda
6.5. To review the purchase of SAM2 sign following receipt of new information and only 2 parishioners willing to assist with the machine.  Another parishioner had come forward totalling 3 volunteers.  It was AGREED that the Clerk would put another article in the Parish News asking for volunteers
6.6. To receive an update on the Tidal Bell.  A member of the public updated the Parish Council on the Tidal Bell  
6.7. To receive information regarding a Circular Walks consultation from NCC / Norfolk Trails.  Martin Caplin and Jack Davidson from Norfolk Trails had attended the meeting.  The Chairman asked them to address the Parish Council and public prior to item 4.1.  They informed the Council that they would be installing signage in the next few weeks and that Norfolk Trails would take over all responsibility for cutting the paths to ensure that they are accessible.  Councillors and the public were able to advise them of some issues with the current route plan for both the walks.  The Chairman thanked them for attending the meeting

6.8. To receive information regarding an improvement to the village Broadband.  Robert Fleming suggested that Lucy Shires, the new Chairman of the Governing Body of the school, would be best placed to update the Council on the village broadband.  The Clerk would contact her before the November meeting
7. Financial Matters

The following receipts were noted:
7.1. Receipt of £50 compensation from Natwest for changing the mandate without instruction

7.2. Receipt of £6675.22 VAT

7.3. Receipt of donation for bench in play space from the Cox family.  £300

7.4. Confirmation of glass recycling finances

The following payments were authorised and signed:

7.5. PC Account.  Chq no 639.  Sheldon Electrical.  Fit defibrillator at car park toilets and Wenn Evans Centre.  £142.37

7.6. PC Account.  Chq no 640.  HMRC (Post Office Ltd).  £9.20

7.7. PC Account.  Chq no 641.  Mr GH Hales.  Playing field cut.  £300

7.8. PC Account.  Chq no 642.  URM July.  £24.17 inc £4.03 VAT

7.9. PC Account.  Chq no 643.  URM August.  £24.68 inc £4.11 VAT

7.10. PC Account.  Chq no 644.  SIM Home Improvements. Playing field strimming.  £180

7.11. PC Account.  Chq no 645.  Payment for hire of Wenn Evans Centre 2014 and 2015.  £132

7.12. PC Account.  Chq no 646.  Clerk Salary and expenses.  £424.62 less £9.20 tax (£415.42)

7.13. PC Account.  Chq no 647.  Playsafety Ltd.  Play inspection.  £261.60 inc £43.60 VAT

7.14. PC Account.  Chq no 648.  Plummer Bros.  Pavilion re-wiring.  £TBC

7.15. PC Account.  Chq no 649.  NNDC.  Dog bin emptying.  £608.40 inc £101.40 VAT

7.16. CP Account.   Chq no 85.  Sheldon Electrical.  Work at toilet block.  £335.85

7.17. CP Account.  Chq no 86.  SIM Home Improvements. Car park strimming.  £520

7.18. CP Account.  Chq no 87.  Clerk six month salary car park.  £500 (Clerk tax £33.80 paid by Clerk 7/8/15 so within date for RTI)

7.19. CP Account.  Chq no 88.  Katharine Yuill.  P&D machine.  £392.50

7.20. CP Account.  Chq no 89.  Nagels.  P&D machine tickets.  £211.96 inc £35.33 tax

7.21. CP Account.  Chq no 90.  Mr R Cornell.  Car park work September.  £675

7.22. CP Account.  Chq no 92.  Mr R Cornell.  Car park work October.  £418.50

8. Planning applications  

8.1. NNDC.  PF/15/1199.  San Dunes, 19 Doggetts Lane.  Variation of condition 2 of PF/11/1203 to allow revised layout.  Supported

9. Planning decisions noted
9.1. PF/15/0885.  Boundary Cottage, Grub Street.  Erection of garden room extension and separate residential annex.  Permitted
10. Items for the Parish News
10.1. Request for additional volunteers for the Sam2 sign
10.2. Defibrillators
10.3. Local Plan
11. Correspondence and Circulars for information and action
11.1. NNDC Corporate Plan. Available for Councillors to read

11.2. NNDC.  Notification of intention to prepare a new Local Plan

11.3. Receipt of play inspection report.  Play area at Wenn Evans reported as Medium risk with no priority work required

11.4. Mazars.  External auditors.  Audit figures confirmed

12. Any other business.  None
13. Date of next meeting – Monday 9th November 2015
The meeting closed at 9.33 pm  
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